
 

 

 

 

April 6, 2022 

          
Honorable Rhonda Halbrook, Mayor   email: rhalbrook@yelcot.net  

City of Melbourne 

P.O. Box 800 

Melbourne, AR 72556 

 

 

RE:  NPDES Permit No. AR0020036, AFIN 33-00026  

        Executed Consent Administrative Order LIS 22-038 

 

Dear Mayor Halbrook, 

 

Enclosed is your signed copy of Consent Administrative Order (CAO) LIS 22-038. The Chief 

Administrator signed the Order on March 8, 2022. The Order will be sent for Public Notice on or 

about April 10, 2022. The effective date of the Order will be thirty (30) days after the Order has 

been sent for Public Notice, which will be May 10, 2022. 

 

Per the Order and Agreement Section of CAO LIS 22-038, City of Melbourne has agreed to: 

 

 Comply with the milestone schedule and final compliance date of April 1, 2023.  

 

 Submit a certification of compliance from a Professional Engineer (P.E.) stating that 

corrective actions listed in the revised milestone schedule dated October 9, 2021, have 

been completed, on or before April 1, 2023. 

 

 Submit to DEQ a Sewer System Evaluation Study (SSES), for review and approval, on or 

before May 10, 2023. The SSES must include: 

 

o Smoke testing in all areas of the collection system; 

o Televising of lines in areas deemed necessary based on the smoke testing; 

o Plan to address deficiencies through rehabilitation, repair, or replacement; 

o Develop a manhole inspection program;  

o Recommend a method of repair and develop a cost estimate based on the results 

of the study; and 

o A Sanitary Sewer Overflow (SSO) Plan with a detailed milestone schedule.  

 

 Submit quarterly progress reports detailing the progress that has been made towards 

compliance with the final permitted effluent limits. Quarterly Reports are due on June 

15, 2022; September 15, 2022; December 15, 2022; and March 15, 2023. 
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Please refer to CAO LIS 22-038 in any written correspondence to DEQ. Should you have any 

questions, please feel free to contact me directly at (501) 682-0664, or you may e-mail 

sarah.pierce@adeq.state.ar.us.   

 

Sincerely, 

 
Sarah Pierce 

Enforcement Analyst, Office of Water Quality 

5301 NOrthshore Drive, North Little Rock, AR 72118 

 

Cc:     James Dreher, P.E., Landmark Engineering, jdreher@landmarkeng.co 

Julie Whitmire, P.E., Landmark Engineering, jwhitmire@landmarkeng.co  

 Coy Dale, Operator, cbdale49@gmail.com 

 Bridget Mcspadden, City of Melbourne, bmcspadden@yelcot.net  
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